
 
 

 
 

HEALTH AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY COMMITTEE 
 

Thursday, 21 September 2023 
Attendance: 
 

Councillors 
Cramoysan (Chairperson) 

 
Tippett-Cooper 
Bolton 
Greenberg 
 

Morris 
Warwick 
Wise 
 

 
Others in attendance who addressed the meeting: 
  
Councillors Becker (Cabinet Member for Community and Engagement), Learney 
(Cabinet Member for Climate Emergency) and Wallace.  
 
Others in attendance who did not address the meeting: 
 
Councillor Cook 
 
 
Full Video Recording  
 
 

 
1.    APOLOGIES AND DEPUTY MEMBERS  

 
There were no apologies for absence given at this meeting. 

 
2.    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Councillor Warwick declared a personal (but non prejudicial) interest 
concerning agenda items that may be related to her role as a County 
Councillor.  

 
Councillor Tippett-Cooper declared a personal (but non prejudicial) interest in 
respect of item 6 (Cost of Living Programme) due to his role as 
volunteer/director for the community food pantry at Unit 12 which had been 
referenced within the report.  

 
3.    CHAIRPERSON'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 
The Chairperson announced that at the previous meeting held on 4 July 2023 
that had been a work request put forward to the committee by Councillor 
Wallace, on behalf of Councillor Lee, this had been considered by the Cabinet 
Member and officers. As a consequence of the motion passed by Council at its 
meeting on 20 September 2023, it was considered that the work request had 
now been resolved.  
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The Chairperson made reference to a number of work programme items that 
had been suggested by the committee at its last meeting these included, 
requests for updates on the carbon neutrality action plan where it was noted 
that members had recently received a briefing during the week and in relation 
to the public conveniences strategy which has since been approved by Cabinet 
and had also featured in the Hampshire Chronicle. 

 
4.    MINUTES  

 
RESOLVED: 

 
That the minutes of the previous meeting held on the 4 July 2023 

be approved and adopted.  
 

5.    PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
Councillor Wallace addressed the committee in relation to item 6 (Cost of Living 
Programme) and item 7 (CNAP report: Winchester Movement Strategy and 
Transport Actions Update) and his comments are summarised under the 
relevant minutes below. 

 
6.    COST OF LIVING PROGRAMME (HEP035)  

 
Councillor Wallace addressed the Committee on this item. 

 
In summary, Councillor Wallace made reference to the following points which 
were responded to accordingly by Councillor Becker and relevant officers: 

 

• Residents had been hit hard by the cost-of-living crisis with high numbers of 
residents turning to The Trussell Trust and other foodbanks for emergency 
food parcels, with a significant rise in the number of households requiring 
support over the last three years. 

• He supported the report and thanked officers for their hard work of those 
directly involved in the cost-of-living programme and those across the council 
who provided short term crisis support, including the revenues and benefits, 
housing, communications and customer service team, as well as the Citizen’s 
Advice Bureau who provide invaluable support for residents. 

• Consideration of a feasibility study (possibly funded from the rural prosperity 
fund) to provide a mobile advice service to support those in rural locations  
throughout the district where vulnerable residents may be unable to access 
public transport and require face to face advice and support – The Service 
Lead: Communities and Wellbeing reported that the council’s work with 
Citizen’s Advice Bureau had enabled them to increase their outreach work to 
service in rural areas and work with existing partners and activities targeted 
at vulnerable groups. Continued dialogue on this matter would take place. 

 
Councillor Becker introduced the report which provided an update on the on-
going cost of living help and support that has been and continues to be 
delivered by the council as a result of the economic crisis, the impact on 
everyday living costs for residents and organisations and set out the key 
objectives and aims of the programme and outcomes to date. Furthermore, the 



 
 

 
 

report outlined the interventions that had been put in place to help since 2022 
and also looked ahead to the provision of support for the future. 

 
It was noted that a cost-of-living webpage was available on the council’s 
website providing the latest up to date information for those requiring support 
and that the work of the Social Inclusion Partnership and the outcomes of the 
Summit held in November 2022 continuing to bring organisations together to 
address the impact of the cost-of-living crisis and wider inclusion goals. 

 
The Town Centre and Community Manager reported on partnership working 
across council teams and with stakeholders and advised that the council had 
provided £60k in financial support through emergency grant funding to 
organisations that supported over 5,000 vulnerable residents across a range of 
beneficiaries and additional practical support was given to Citizen’s Advice 
Bureau and used further financial support to strengthen their resources and 
increase capacity. This also improves their business case for funding from 
other organisations going forward. 

 
The committee proceeded to ask questions and comment on the following 
matters which were responded to by the Cabinet Member, the Service Lead: 
Community and Wellbeing and other relevant officers. 

 
(i) Continued discussions with local Parish Council’s to work with hard-to-

reach vulnerable residents, particularly in rural communities, to bring 
services to isolated people. 

(ii) Plans to run another cost-of-living summit – it was noted that the social 
inclusion partnership would now address this matter going forward. 

(iii) Continuing to work together internally and externally to avoid duplication 
of work and improve services for residents. 

(iv) The empowerment given to organisations to create important legacy 
outcomes. 
 

At the conclusion of debate, the committee thanked officers for the positive 
shared working practices across a variety of council teams and with partners to 
help deliver support and advice to residents in need of assistance during this 
difficult time.   

 
RESOLVED: 

 
  That the contents of the report be received, and the comments 
 raised by the committee, as summarised above, be noted. 
 

7.    CNAP REPORT: WINCHESTER MOVEMENT STRATEGY AND TRANSPORT 
ACTIONS UPDATE (PRESENTATION)  
 
Councillor Wallace addressed the Committee on this item. 

 
In summary, Councillor Wallace made reference to the following points: 

 

• Four years into the ten-year Winchester Movement Strategy (WMS) plan he 
stated that progress had been poor, whilst officers highlighted the small steps 



 
 

 
 

that had taken place, he suggested that resident’s deserved better than any 
pretence that the plan was on track. 

• Councillor Wallace stated that no reference had been made to the delays to 
the LTP4, the City’s local walking and cycling infrastructure plan, the 
Winchester district walking and cycling infrastructure plan and spending on 
new cycle parking which was also behind plan, whilst infrastructure projects 
continued to be approved to increase traffic in the city centre. 

• The Mini-Holland project had been cancelled by the Government so funding 
for this initiative was no longer available. 

• Bus services in the district continue to be reduced or cut in some areas. 

• Although many of the issues raised were out of the council’s control, 
Councillor Wallace stated that the council should not be part of perpetuating 
the myth that there was an effective plan being worked. 

• A need to re-evaluate matters going forward to align with the council’s net 
zero priorities. 

• The priority to reduce greenhouse gas emissions. 

• He suggested that the emissions savings from each of the schemes needed 
to be quantified to help with prioritising the key actions. 

• The next steps need to be bolder to have any significant impact on reducing 
traffic in Winchester and the carbon impact across the district. 

 
In response to the points raised above, Councillor Learney stated that whilst 
she understood the sentiment expressed by Councillor Wallace, it needed to be 
recognised that transport schemes were extremely costly and that government 
funding requirements to support these schemes were fast-changing, with the 
competitive process requiring a council to place significant resource into putting 
bids together. Currently local authorities were struggling and needed to work 
practically within the resources that were available to them. 

 
The Chair welcomed Geoff Hobbs and Stewart Wilson of Hampshire Highways 
to the meeting to contribute to the presentation and answer questions thereon. 

 
The Cabinet Member for Climate Emergency introduced the item which 
provided an update on the Winchester Movement Strategy. The committee 
were reminded that the strategy was a joint city and council transport strategy 
agreed in 2019, with the aims of reducing traffic, increasing levels of walking 
and cycling and improving air quality whilst supporting economic growth. Since 
the agreement, there had been many changes with the declaration of the 
climate emergency. However, given the timescales involved in transport 
projects, the benefits of the long-term partnership work and continuing the 
workstreams of the Strategy, still remained strong and would result in 
significant benefits to the city for the future. 

 
The Transport Planner and the Hampshire Highways representatives gave a 
detailed presentation which provided an update on the Winchester Movement 
Strategy and transport actions, its priorities and set out the latest on the plans, 
schemes and workstreams involved within the process.  

 
The committee proceeded to ask questions and comment on the following 
matters which were responded to by the relevant Cabinet Member, the 
Transport Planner and Hampshire Highways representatives: 



 
 

 
 

 
(i) Plans to improve cycling access links into the city centre for those 
 wishing to cycle from surrounding wards and villages such as 
 Colden Common and Twyford. 
(ii) Reassurance from data that the measures within the WMS are 
 sufficient to deliver the necessary reductions in carbon and traffic 
 required to achieve the 2030 target, following the recent Carbon 
 Neutrality Action Plan (CNAP) presentation indicating that transport, as 
 a whole, was the biggest contributor to carbon emission. 
(iii) Funding requirements and pressures. 
(iv) The ability to meet the Department for Transport decarbonisation targets 

of 50% of journeys to be walked or cycled within the city by 2030 and the 
world class cycling network by 2040. 

(v) The scope of the WMS relative to the transport elements of the overall 
 CNAP. 
(vi) The park and ride expansion. 
(vii) The inclusion of an emission impact on each of the schemes within the 
 WMS updates going forward. 
(viii) Re-evaluation of the schemes to establish if any matters could be 
 delivered in the short-medium term. 
(ix) The reliability of the bus service provision. 
 

At the conclusion of debate, thanked officers for the update and the informative 
presentation received.  

 
RESOLVED: 

 
  That the contents of the presentation be received, and the 
 comments raised by the committee, as summarised above, be noted. 
 

8.    SOCIAL VALUE DELIVERED THROUGH WINCHESTER'S LEISURE 
CENTRES (HEP039)  
 
The Chair welcomed Alison Lewis of Everyone Active to the meeting to provide 
an update and answer questions thereon.  

 
Councillor Becker introduced the report. The Service Lead: Community and 
Wellbeing and the Area Manager (Everyone Active) provided a detailed 
background regarding social value and an update setting out the findings used 
to calculate the social value generated by Winchester Sport and Leisure Park 
and Meadowside Leisure Centre. Both centres have been operated by 
Everyone Active for the last two years, with use of both sites continuing to 
flourish and the contract performing well.  
 
The committee noted that the report focussed on social value which Everyone 
Active were not contractually required to report, but which they provided 
voluntarily, giving a valuable perspective on the added value the contract 
delivered. It was reported that the sports and leisure park had generated social 
value of over £3.5m last year indicating that the contract was delivering far 
more than access to sport and aligned with council priorities.  

 



 
 

 
 

The committee proceeded to ask questions and comment on the following 
matters which were responded to by the Cabinet Member, the Service Lead: 
Community and Wellbeing, the Contract Manager and the Area Manager, 
Everyone Active.  

 
(i) The levers for driving a positive outcome for social value overall. 
(ii) Targeting different demographic groups – increasing use by the older 
 generation and hard to reach groups of people with specific needs. 
(iii) Encouraging visitors to walk or cycle to use the leisure facilities. 
(iv) Plans to improve the uptake and provision for swimming lessons. 
(v) Any review of the charges for under two-year-olds. 
(vi) The use of relevant metrics in benchmarking and the interpretation of 
 figures. 
(vii) Geographic and demographic data collection. 
 

At the conclusion of debate, the committee thanked Alison Lewis and officers 
for their attendance and providing useful and detailed information regarding 
social value.  

 
RESOLVED: 

 
  That the contents of the report be received, and the comments 
 raised by the committee, as summarised above, be noted 
 

9.    WORK PROGRAMME 2023/24 (INCLUDING TABLE OF ITEMS SUGGESTED 
BY THE COMMITTEE AT THE LAST MEETING)  
 
At the previous meeting, the committee made a request for various items 
during 2023/24 and these were set out within a table of actions and outcomes 
circulated with the agenda which outlined how these items had been or would 
be addressed for information purposes.  

 
The committee suggested that an item be added to the work programme for 5 
December 2023, to request that a representative from Hampshire and Isle of 
Wight Wildlife Trust attend the committee to provide an update on water quality.  

 
RESOLVED: 
 

1. That the response to the committee’s work programme 
requests, as set out within the table of items circulated with the 
agenda, be noted; and  
 

2. That, subject to the inclusion of the following item for 5 
December 2023 (added subject to attendance confirmation at 
this stage), the work programme for 2023/24 be noted.  

 
(i) Water Quality Update – Attendance from Hampshire and 

Isle of Wight Wildlife Trust (tbc)  
 

The meeting commenced at 6.30 pm and concluded at 9.05 pm 
Chairperson 


	Minutes

